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Meeting Minutes
November 1, 2018
4:00 p.m.
City Council Conference Room A, Suite 425, City Hall

Attendance: Commissioners Niki Brunson (Chair), Jon McGowan, John Roberts, Daniel Henry, Ben Wasson (arr. 4:12)
Excused: Greg Rachal, Keshan Chambliss, Camilla Collins
Also: Jeff Clements – City Council Research; Tommy Carter – Council Auditor’s Office; Jim Mazur – North CPAC commission nominee; Stephanie Burch and Michael Chao – Neighborhoods Department
See attached sign-in sheet for additional attendees.
Chairwoman Niki Brunson convened the meeting at 4:02 p.m. without a quorum present and the attendees introduced themselves for the record. 
Minutes

Lacking a quorum, the minutes of commission’s October 4, 2018 meeting were deferred to the next meeting.
Public comment

Celia Miller thanked the commission for allowing the public to attend these meetings. Her neighborhood is interested in learning how to become better informed about City policies and programs and how to advocate for needed services, and the TRUE Commission offers an avenue for education.
Nuisance abatement liens – Stephanie Burch, Director – Neighborhoods Department
City Code Enforcement Administrator Michael Chao explained that nuisance property complaints are received in several ways, including through the CARE citizen complaint system and from City inspectors who may notice violations in the course of their duties. Notice of the violation is given by leaving a placard at the property and mailing a certified letter to the owner of record. After 18 days the property is re-inspected for compliance. After 2 failed follow-up inspections the City has a right of entry to the entire property to ensure compliance and takes action to remediate the issues by hiring contractors to mow grass, remove trash, secure an abandoned building, etc. Mowing is paid on a flat fee based on 1,000 square foot increments; heavy debris removal (furniture, tires, etc.) is done on a bid fee basis. The contractors send their invoices to the City’s Accounting Division for payment, from which it is routed to Code Enforcement for verification of satisfactory completion of the job (with before-and-after photos) before payment is made.
Identification of nuisances is split about 50/50 between CARE complaints and City inspector identification, typically done via the Code Enforcement Division’s special projects team which does intensive inspections in problem areas. Neighborhoods Department Director Stephanie Burch said that in some instances there is only so much the City can do to remediate certain types of problems on private property (i.e. roof damage, peeling paint, etc.) because of private property rights. Some types of issues (structural issues with buildings on private property that the City cannot remediate) can be referred to a special magistrate who has the power to levy rolling fines for each day that a problem is not resolved. The special magistrate cannot order a property owner to make a repair to comply with the Code, but can levy fines as an incentive to do so. In response to a question from visiting citizen Celia Miller about whether the City tries to identify low-income, elderly or disabled property owners getting citations and get them into an assistance program, Ms. Burch said that it is incumbent on the property owner to identify themselves and their problem and ask for assistance. The City has some very limited financial resources to assist needy homeowners with repairs, and tries to make referrals to other agencies that might be able to provide assistance.
Demolition of dangerous structures is a much longer (8-10 month) process. The process is basically the same as nuisance enforcement, with an original notice of violation and 2 subsequent follow-up inspections. A title search and survey are performed to determine true ownership before a demolition is done. If at any point in the process an obstacle arises (the property changes hands, a bank provides a notice of a mortgage, another lienholder is identified, etc.) the entire process starts over in recognition of the new party being involved. 

Fine revenues are received into a trust fund and divided 51/49% between the Public Works Department and the Code Enforcement Division and used to fund remediation work. Appropriations are done annually by City Council to the departments to move the funding from the trust fund revenue account to departmental expenditure accounts. Several commissioners questioned the practice of depositing fine revenues into a trust fund requiring subsequent appropriation to use, wondering why is doesn’t go directly back into the departmental budgets to immediately replenish the funds used for remediation. 
The City could foreclose on a nuisance abatement and demolition liens and sell the property but has chosen not to do that for a variety of reasons. The costs involved in dealing with other liens, mortgages, foreclosures, the ability of the property resident to find other housing, legal expenses, etc. are daunting. Generally speaking, nuisance abatement liens aren’t enforced until the property eventually changes hands voluntarily. After 20 years the lien expires, but can be refiled by the City.  In response to a question from Commissioner Wasson about whether there are steps the City could be taking to better deal with the number of nuisance lots and the backlog of uncollected liens and fines, Ms. Burch said that her department is working on new legislation to try different tactics that might be more effective, given the restrictions of Florida state law regarding private property rights. The City currently has programs that allow settlement agreements for reduced liens or forgiven interest charges if the property is brought into compliance, but those only apply after the violation is corrected. Many property owners don’t have the capital to make the needed repairs, so can’t qualify for the reduction or forgiveness programs. Ms. Burch said that the City often sends out flyers to neighborhoods in advance of enforcement sweeps so that property owners can clean up properties before citations are issued to help reduce the number of violations.
Auditor’s report
Tommy Carter, Council Auditor’s Office, reported that the office had issued 3 reports since the last commission meeting:
#816 Sheriff’s Investigative Fund Attestation FY13-14

#817 Sheriff’s Investigative Fund Attestation FY14-15

#817 Sheriff’s Investigative Fund Attestation FY15-16

They will be discussed at the Audit Committee meeting on November 15th.  Mr. Carter said that several more audits are in varying stages of completion and one or more may be issued before the end of the year.
Committee reports
Internal Operations Committee

The committee did not meet this month.

Audit Committee

No report.
Legislative Tracking Committee
Chairwoman Brunson reported that the committee had met 2 weeks ago and reviewed the following legislation:

Ordinance 2018-662 – Economic development incentive agreement for Project Glass
Ordinance 2018-663 - Economic development incentive agreement for Project Empire

Ordinance 2018-676 - Solid waste collection non-residential hauler franchise agreement
Ordinance 2018-679 - $333,914 appropriation of FDOT grant and local match for Ocean and Bay Street intersection drainage improvements

Ordinance 2018-680 - 6-month moratorium on issuance of Certificates of Use for adult arcades

Ordinance 2018-683 - $100,000 appropriation for opioid pilot program additional drug supplies
Ordinance 2018-684 – adopting North San Marco neighborhood action plan

The committee had no recommendations for action on any of these bills.

Parks and Recreation Maintenance Committee
Commissioner Roberts reported that the committee had met with Daryl Joseph, Director of the Department of Parks, Recreation and Community Services and got a good description of the City park system and its maintenance districts and practices. The park system is divided into 5 maintenance districts each with multiple crews assigned to specific groups of parks as their responsibility. The department also has a central crew of skilled trades (electrical, plumbing, carpentry) that deal with problems systemwide. The department did not admit to a backlog of deferred maintenance items, noting that the department got a $2 million maintenance allocation in the new budget which is substantially higher than what the department got in recent years and therefore should be able to substantially improve maintenance performance. Mr. Roberts proposed a study methodology involving review of maintenance problem reports both by citizens to the CARE system and generated internally within the department and a comparison of the City’s expenditures for park maintenance with other well-maintained city and county park systems and perhaps with the state park system. He believes that there should be a logical relationship between the value of the park system’s assets and the amount of funds needed to maintain those assets. The Parks and Recreation Department has produced a “wish list” of items (with associated prices) that individuals and corporations could donate as park sponsors.

Mr. Roberts said that the next steps are to get a copy of the park inspection form used by the maintenance supervisors to see what is being evaluated, to get a sampling of the CARE complaint reports to compare with actual conditions in the parks, and to get information on maintenance spending from other jurisdictions known to have quality parks. In response to a question from Celia Miller about whether the parks are hiring more employees as recreation leaders to supervise and lead activities in parks, Mr. Roberts said that wasn’t within the subcommittee’s scope of study. Ms. Miller said that her neighborhood has advocated for these employees for years as a means to help encourage positive youth activities and reduce crime, but can’t seem to generate any support from the department or City Council.
Chairwoman Brunson said that she would be doing inspections of conditions in certain parks selected by Commissioner Roberts as part of the evaluation effort. Commissioner Wasson said that he will do evaluations of parks his family visits as well. Commissioner McGowan wondered if the work of the subcommittee had a relationship with the work of the Jacksonville Waterways Commission; Mr. Roberts will explore possible connections between the two bodies.
Chair’s Comments
None

Old Business
Nuisance abatement liens – Commissioner Wasson asked what, if anything, the commission should do about the information it gained earlier from the Neighborhoods Department. Having heard the description of current situation, does the TRUE Commission have any ideas? He suggested that there might be innovative ways to get the property owners to voluntarily give up ownership of the properties in order to get them back into productive private use. The City does not utilize its foreclosure rights on nuisance abatement liens for a variety of reasons. Discussion of future commission action will be held at the next meeting. Commissioner McGowan suggested that commissioners talk to City Council acquaintances about whether there is any interest on the part of the Council in this issue and whether the TRUE Commission could be helpful. TRUE Commissioner nominee Jim Mazur said that he is particularly interested in this topic and will be happy to volunteer to lead the effort once he’s appointed.
Contract management – Commissioner Wasson said that he remembered from a previous meeting that the City is considering purchasing a contract management module as part of its new financial management system. If that is done, that should resolve this issue.
New Business

None
Commissioner Comments
None

Minutes
A quorum having been achieved, the minutes of the October 4, 2018 meeting were amended to correct the letterhead (Daniel Henry is Vice Chair) and were approved unanimously.
Next meetings
The next full commission meeting will be December 6th. The Legislative Tracking Committee will cancel its November 8 and 22 meetings and will combine them in a meeting on November 15th at 2:00 p.m. immediately preceding the Audit Committee meeting at 3:00. The Parks and Recreation Committee will meet on November 28th at 1:00 p.m. 
There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 5:36 p.m. 
Jeff Clements, Council Research Division
904-630-1405   jeffc@coj.net
Posted 12.7.18   2:00 p.m.   
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